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Minutes of the Fifth Meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody held on Thursday 21st October 2010 in Rooms 1-3, Ground Floor Clive House, 70 Petty France, London, SW1H 9EX 11.00-13.00
Attendees:

Peter Edmundson (C)
Head of Police, Powers & Protection Unit, Home Office

Michael Spurr

Chief Executive Officer, NOMS


Sue Berelowitz 

Deputy Children’s Commissioner for England
Barbara Bradbury

National Council Member, IMB

Deborah Coles

Co-Director, INQUEST

Frances Crook

Director, Howard League for Penal Reform

John Drew


Chief Executive, Youth Justice Board
Mike Franklin

Commissioner, IPCC

Philip Geering

Director of Strategy & Communications, IPCC
Maria Hannan

Senior Research Officer, IPCC
Lord Toby Harris

Chair, Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody

Andy Hunt


Pre-Trial and Custody Portfolio Manager, ACPO
Selena Lynch

Deputy Coroner, The Coroners Society

Juliet Lyon


Director, Prison Reform Trust

Nigel Newcomen

Deputy Inspector of Prisons, HM Inspectorate of Prisons
Prof Richard Shepherd
Member, Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody

Ian Smith


Chief Executive, Independent Custody Visiting Association

Jane Webb

Acting Ombudsman, Prisons and Probation Ombudsman (PPO)

Pat Baskerville

Head of OSRRG, NOMS


Richard Bradshaw

Director of Offender Health, DH

David Wood

Strategic Director, UKBA
Jane Boys


Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council

Matthew Leng

Deputy Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council

Apologies:

Paul Burstow MP

Minister of State for Care Services, DH
Nick Herbert MP

Minister of State for Policing and Criminal Justice, Home Office/MOJ
Crispin Blunt MP

Parliamentary Under-Secretary of State for Justice, MOJ
Lord Bowness

Representative, Joint Committee on Human Rights

Patrick Craig

Specialist Staff Officer, HM Inspectorate of Constabulary

Anthony Deery

Head of Mental Health Operations, Care Quality Commission
Nick Hardwick

Chief Inspector of Prisons, HM Inspectorate of Prisons
Catherine Johnstone
Chief Executive, Samaritans

Gordon Scobbie

Custody Lead, ACPO
Agenda Item 1: Welcome & Apologies for Absence 

1. The Chair welcomed attendees to the fifth meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody.  He informed members that unfortunately due to work arising from the Comprehensive Spending Review (CSR) announcement made on the 20th October 2010, Ministers from the three co-sponsoring government departments were unable to attend this meeting.  He commented that there was a substantial agenda for this meeting and he hoped this would generate some valuable discussions.  Pat Baskerville apologised and said that due to the savings that needed to be made as a result of the CSR, this would be the last Ministerial Board where lunch would be provided.  
Agenda Item 2: Approval of the Minutes of the Last Meeting (MBDC 24) & Action Points from the Last Meeting
2. The Chair asked Board members to highlight any factual inaccuracies or omissions in the minutes of the last meeting.  Philip Geering requested that paragraph 13 be amended, as he said that the recommendation discussed in relation to the use of CCTV cameras in the back of police vans had not been made by the IPCC.  ACTION: Head of Secretariat to amend paragraph 13 to clarify that this recommendation was not made by the IPCC.  Ian Smith also highlighted that he had been incorrectly referred to as Ian Shaw within paragraph 13.  ACTION: Head of Secretariat to amend Ian Smith’s surname in paragraph 13.  Members confirmed that there were no further inaccuracies or omissions and the minutes were approved as an accurate record subject to the amendments outlined above.  
3. Peter Edmundson invited Pat Baskerville to provide feedback on the action points from the last meeting.  One of the outstanding action points from the Board held in March was for Deborah Coles, Anthony Deery and Philip Geering to meet to discuss whether the Care Quality Commission and the IPCC could replicate the notification scheme used by NOMS, which informs stakeholders when a death in custody has occurred.  Pat Baskerville asked Philip Geering to provide an update on the status of this action point.  He reported that Deborah Coles and Jane Furness, the Chief Executive of the IPCC had met at the beginning of October 2010 and were due to meet again before Christmas.  He said that they would discuss the viability of replicating this notification scheme at their next meeting.  Pat Baskerville also confirmed that both NOMS and the Youth Justice Board (YJB) had added Sue Berelowitz to their list of stakeholders that received notification following a death in custody. 

4. Pat Baskerville reported that the majority of the action points had been completed.  There was one other outstanding action, which related to Crispin Blunt MP discussing the issue of coronial reform with his colleague Jonathan Djangoly MP.  She reported that as part of the CSR, there were some aspects of the Coroners and Justice Act that would not be taken forward as initially planned and this issue would be discussed in more detail under agenda item 8.  [Secretary’s Note: An overview of the status of the action points from the last meeting is included at Annex A].  
Agenda Item 3: Report of the IAP’s Cross Sector Restraint Workshop (MBDC 25) 
5. The Chair welcomed Professor Richard Shepherd, a member of the Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody to the meeting and invited him to present the report of the IAP’s Cross Sector Restraint Workshop (MBDC 25) held in May 2010.  Professor Shepherd explained that at the Ministerial Board in March 2010, the IAP recommended that a cross sector restraint workshop be held with training leads from across the custodial sectors, as well as medical and legal practitioners.  He said that Board members were supportive of this recommendation and the workshop was held on the 19th May 2010.  The aim of the day was to discuss common approaches to the use of restraint and share good practice.  He said that the discussions from the day provided the IAP with a valuable insight into the specific issues faced by custody sectors when using physical restraint. 

6. Professor Shepherd informed the Board that according to the statistics available to the IAP, there were 6,151 deaths in state custody between the 1st January 1999 and the 31st December 2009 and 22 of these deaths were restraint related.  Of these 22 deaths, 15 occurred whilst the individual was detained in police custody and 5 were patients detained under the Mental Health Act (MHA).  He said that whilst the statistics available to the IAP did not highlight that there were disproportionate restraint deaths amongst Black and Minority Ethnic (BME) groups, he acknowledged that attendees at the workshop were concerned about the disproportionate number of times restraint was used, particularly on prisoners from BME groups. 

7. He informed members that the report provided an overview of each custodial sector’s policies and guidance around the use of physical restraint and a summary of the key discussions from the day, which followed three general themes: training and restraint techniques; the collation and analysis of statistics on the use of restraint and sharing the learning from restraint related deaths.  The report also contained a series of recommendations, which the IAP hoped would contribute to the prevention of restraint related deaths in the future.  Whilst he acknowledged that there was a need to reduce the level of police bureaucracy, he said it was important to recognise the value of collating statistics on the use of restraint as it allowed custodial sectors to identify the circumstances that had led to its use.  As such, recommendation one related to the importance of local police forces submitting annual use of force statistics to a suitable central body for monitoring and analysis purposes in order to aid the development of future strategies and tactics to reduce the need to use restraint. 
8. Professor Shepherd said that due to time constraints on the day, the IAP chose primarily to focus on deaths where restraint was identified as a direct cause of death.  He acknowledged however, that both the IAP and attendees at the workshop recognised that there was a large amount of learning that could be extracted from those cases where the use of restraint had resulted in the near death or serious injury of an individual.  Whilst he argued that there were potential difficulties in identifying these cases retrospectively, he said that recommendation two called for custodial sectors to develop protocols to ensure that investigations were triggered in cases where the use of restraint resulted in the near death or serious injury of an individual. 

9. Professor Shepherd highlighted that during the course of producing this report, the IAP had identified that there was currently no central mandating of the restraint methods and training used in Local Authority Secure Children’s Homes (LASCHs).  He added that each LASCH was responsible for determining the preferred method of techniques and training, which meant that a range of different techniques were potentially being used across the estate.  He stated that recommendation three called for the newly created Restraint Accreditation Board (RAB), which sat within the Ministry of Justice to ensure that an accredited set of restraint techniques and training were used within the LASCHs. He added that he had been appointed as a member of the RAB in August 2010 and he hoped that he would be able to ensure strong links between the work of the IAP and the RAB. 
10. He said that the fourth recommendation was made in specific response to concerns raised at the workshop that whilst there was guidance available to UKBA detention staff on how to safely restrain children aged 12 and above and in exceptional circumstances, children aged ten, there was no national guidance on how to safely restrain children under the age of ten.  He said that this represented a clear gap given that there are occasions when UKBA detain children of all ages with their families.  As such, recommendation four called for the production of national guidance for UKBA staff on how to safely restrain children under the age of ten, as a last resort when all other approaches had failed.
11. Professor Shepherd said that one of the main concerns raised at the workshop was the need for a more joined up approach to the issue of restraint with more greater co-ordination between government departments and that there was as yet no high level restraint group with full custodial representation.  As such, recommendation five called for dialogue between the IAP and RAB to ascertain the feasibility of RAB holding an extended meeting once a year to bring together representatives from all custodial sectors to share best practice and learning.  He added that if this was not feasible, further consideration would need to be given to the establishment of a new high level cross sector group, which had full custodial representation. 

12. He concluded that both he and the IAP had found it beneficial to hear first hand, the opinions of operational staff and legal and medical practitioners on the complex subject of restraint.  The Chair thanked Professor Shepherd for his presentation and extended thanks to the Secretariat for producing the report.  He then invited comments and questions from Board members.  Sue Berelowitz welcomed the report and said that she particularly supported recommendation four.  However, she queried the fact that children ‘required’ being restrained and said the fact that UKBA restrained children was not evidence that this was required.  She also questioned whether the statistics section at the beginning of the report included those cases where for example, an individual had taken their own life following the use of restraint.  Professor Shepherd confirmed that the statistics in this section only related to those cases where restraint was identified as a direct cause of death.  Deborah Coles added that the aim of the report was for the IAP to gain a good understanding of the issues around restraint, but also to recognise the potential for learning in near death cases.  Professor Shepherd agreed and stated that it was important for custodial sectors to ensure that suitable mechanisms were in place to capture and disseminate relevant learning from both restraint related deaths and near deaths.  He said that often, the learning from restraint related deaths could take years to disseminate given the length of time it took for some cases to go to inquest. 

13. Juliet Lyon reported that the Prison Reform Trust were currently undertaking work, which highlighted that those with learning disabilities and difficulties were more likely to be  segregated, bullied by other prisoners and subject to the use of restraint.  She asked whether the IAP were considering this particular group as part of the work being undertaken around the use of physical restraint.  Professor Shepherd said that the Secretariat was undertaking a review of the Rule 43 Reports, narrative verdicts and investigative reports relating to those deaths where the use of restraint was deemed to be a direct cause or contributory factor.  He said that the Secretariat were seeking to extrapolate trends in relation to mental health and ethnicity, but could also consider learning disabilities and difficulties as part of this work.  ACTION: Secretariat to seek to identify any trends in relation to learning disabilities and difficulties as part of the review of Rule 43 reports, narrative verdicts and investigation reports.
14. Barbara Bradbury drew the Board’s attention to the section in the IAP’s report relating to the efforts currently being made by UKBA to develop accredited restraint techniques for use on board aircraft during the deportation process.  She asked whether this issue was being taken forward as a priority by UKBA.  David Wood informed members that this work was a priority issue for UKBA who were working with the National Offender Management Service (NOMS) and G4S to take this forward.  He added that the use of restraint on board aircraft was currently suspended, whilst a review was undertaken of the way in which restraint was used to confirm that current techniques were not fundamentally dangerous.  He said that there would also be a longer term review of techniques, which would commence in the next few weeks to see if they could be made safer.  
15. Deborah Coles informed the Board that she had met with the families of Olaseni Lewis who allegedly died whilst detained under the Mental Heath Act (MHA) in hospital following the use of restraint and Jimmy Mubenga who allegedly died following the use of restraint on board a British Airways flight during the deportation process.  She added that she was alarmed that the seated restraint position, which was criticised during the investigation into the death of Gareth Myatt in a Secure Training Centre in 2004, was still being used on board aircraft.  She asked David Wood to confirm what steps UKBA were taking in order to mitigate future risks.  He said as mentioned earlier, UKBA had temporarily withdrawn the use of restraint on board aircraft pending a short review to confirm whether current techniques were fundamentally dangerous.  The longer term review of the new restraint techniques would be implemented as a matter of priority.  He added that this death, as with any death in custody was a tragic event, but that the results of the investigation needed to be received before any conclusions about the circumstances could be made. He said that since September 2010, restraint had been used fifty three times on board aircraft and that the use of restraint in these circumstances was often unavoidable.  He stated that UKBA were committed to engaging with experts in this area in order to ensure that the techniques used were as safe as possible. 

16. John Drew said he agreed with the findings of the report and informed the Board that the YJB supported recommendation three.  However, he suggested that the wording should be amended slightly.  Currently, the recommendation called for the Restraint Accreditation Board (RAB) to accredit the systems of restraint used within Local Authority Secure Children’s Homes (LASCHs).  He argued however, that it would be for RAB to ensure that accredited techniques and training were used within these settings, as opposed to accrediting these techniques themselves.  ACTION: Secretariat to amend the report to reflect the discussion above.  He also said that the YJB agreed in principle with recommendation five, as long as this did not have an impact upon the current work being undertaken by RAB in relation to the accreditation of Conflict Resolution Training (CRT) in Secure Training Centres (STCs).  He commented that the initial lifespan of RAB was relatively short and this would need to be taken into account by the IAP when determining the best way of taking these recommendations forward.
17. Andy Hunt welcomed the report and informed the Board that some police forces still collated and monitored use of force statistics.  He suggested that rather than collating statistics on an annual basis, it might be more beneficial to examine how officers were trained in relation to the use of force.  In response, Professor Shepherd said that although this was important, the monitoring of statistics on the use of restraint enabled organisations to determine whether what was being taught was actually working in practice in an operational environment.  The Chair concluded that subject to the minor amendments discussed, there was overall support for the recommendations contained within the report.  Professor Shepherd confirmed that the report would be available on the IAP’s website in due course and that discussions would be undertaken with the Co-sponsors of the Ministerial Council about taking these recommendations forward. 
Agenda Item 4: Update on the Work of the Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody (MBDC 26) 
18. The Chair invited Lord Toby Harris to provide an update to Board members on the work undertaken by the Panel since the last Ministerial Board in June 2010.  Lord Harris reported that as mentioned earlier, the Secretariat were currently analysing the recommendations from Rule 43 and investigation reports relating to those deaths where the use of restraint had been identified as either a direct cause of death or a contributory factor in order to support the work being taken forward by Professor Shepherd.  He said that he had been in dialogue with Mike Franklin from the IPCC about gaining access to a number of relevant investigation reports and a way forward had been agreed on this.  He explained that a business case seeking approval to commission a review of the medical theories and research relating to restraint related deaths had been submitted to Ministers and a decision on this was pending.  Pat Baskerville said she anticipated that the business case for this review would be approved shortly.
19. Lord Harris reported that the Secretariat had been liaising with the Coroners and Burial Unit within the Ministry of Justice in order to collate and analyse the recommendations from all available Rule 43 Reports and narrative verdicts in order to identify key learning points for cross sector dissemination.  He added that he hoped the IAP would be in a position to present a report of this analysis to the Ministerial Board in early 2011.  He informed members that in August, the Secretariat in conjunction with the Coroners Society had issued a questionnaire to individual coroners requesting data on the number of outstanding inquests into deaths in custody and details on the reasons for any particular delays.  He said that to date, responses had been received from 80 out of 100 coroners and the Secretariat was in the process of analysing these returns. 
20. He reported that a meeting was held in September with representatives from a range of organisations to discuss taking forward the recommendations from the IAP’s family listening event held in March 2010.  He said it was agreed that there would be value in developing a set of common cross sector principles covering the process for notifying families following a death in custody, the key information sources shared with families and the importance of having procedures in place to ensure that families are informed of any changes to policy/practice as a result of the death.  There was also broad agreement that it would be helpful if a specific leaflet around deaths in custody was developed, which informed families about the post mortem and inquest process and signposted them to further guidance to ensure that all families received consistent information in the first instance.  He added that the IAP were prioritising this work and hoped to progress it over the next six months, resources permitting.
21. He explained that as part of the work being undertaken by the information flow working group, a questionnaire had been sent to stakeholders earlier in the year to seek their views on what the key priorities for this group should be.  He informed the Board that one of the key issues to arise from this consultation was a perceived gap in relation to national guidance and training on the principles of information sharing.  He added that in order to inform this work, the Secretariat were conducting an analysis of the information sharing mechanisms currently being used to transfer information on an individual’s health needs and risk of suicide/self-harm between criminal justice agencies.  He informed members that a roundtable meeting was being held at a prison establishment with safer custody, reception and escort staff on the 18th October 2010 in order to explore the effectiveness of the current information sharing mechanisms from an operational perspective.  He said that a paper containing the findings from this working group would be presented to the Board in February 2011.
22. Lord Harris explained that the working group considering the issue of Article 2 compliant investigations was intending to focus upon two areas in the first instance.  Firstly, this group would recommend that the National Patient Safety Agency (NPSA) should revise their good practice guidance on the ‘Independent Investigation of Serious Patient Safety Incidents in Mental Health’ in order to strengthen its focus around Article 2 investigations.  He said that the IAP recognised that the NPSA was due to be abolished and discussions would be instigated with the Department of Health about the viability of this proposal.  Secondly, further work would be undertaken to consider whether the quality, timescales for completion and level of independence of clinical reviews into deaths in prison custody were adequate. 
23. Lord Harris reported that a meeting had been held in the summer with UK Border Agency (UKBA) officials to discuss the specific challenges faced during the deportation process.  One of the key concerns raised at the meeting were the difficulties encountered when trying to obtain information relating to a detainee’s medical and security status from some prison establishments.  He said that further meetings would  be held with officials from the police and Department of Health to gain an understanding of the issues faced when transporting individuals subject to section 136 of the Mental Health Act.  Lord Harris informed Board members that in the first instance, the working group looking at the deaths of patients detained under the Mental Health Act (MHA) was focussing on the deaths of patients that occur as a result of natural causes particularly those that could be regarded as premature.  He added that the IAP had been working with the Department of Health to analyse diagnostic information held by the Care Quality Commission (CQC) in relation to natural cause deaths between 2004 and 2009. Furthermore, the IAP were keen to examine the reception and discharge processes for those detained under the Act to determine whether physical health issues are being sufficiently covered as part of these.  He said that the CQC were supportive of this proposal and discussions were underway with them about taking this forward.
24. The Chair thanked Lord Harris for his summary and invited comments and questions from Board members.  Sue Berelowitz began by informing the Board that her office was  aware of the problems around information sharing particularly for children and young people in contact with the criminal justice system and that according to data held by her office, 96 young people had died whilst under the supervision of Youth Offending Teams (YOT) to date this year.  She added that she was unsure what particular information sharing mechanisms were used between custodial establishments and Youth Offending Teams (YOTs) and said that it would be helpful if this issue could be considered by the IAP.  John Drew commented that the Youth Justice Board (YJB) discussed particular cases where a young person had died whilst under YOT supervision in order to ensure that any relevant learning from these cases was effectively shared.  He agreed that he would provide an overview of the mechanisms used to share information between custodial environments and YOTs at the next Board meeting.  ACTION: John Drew to provide an overview of the information sharing mechanisms used for children and young people at the next Board.  Sue Berelowitz also said that it would be helpful to identify how many of the young people that had died whilst under YOT supervision had been recently released from state custody.  Lord Harris added that there appeared to be a number of weaknesses in the current systems used to share information about the medical needs and risks of those released from custody, however because of resources the IAP’s focus in the first instance needed to be on those that were detained.   
25. Francis Crook commented that she was concerned about the number of patients that died whilst detained under the Mental Health Act (MHA), a large percentage of which were elderly.  She said that often, these patients had complex underlying health issues, which needed to be more adequately addressed.  She added that there would be benefit in investigating the levels of community care these patients received before their detention in order to determine if this could have been avoidable.  Mike Franklin commented that it would be helpful if prior to deportation, prisons could share any information that could affect a detainee’s health or stress levels with UKBA so that this could be considered when developing the deportation strategy.  He added that information on the detainee’s family circumstances should also be factored in, as this could have a potentially large bearing upon the deportation strategy too.  David Wood commented that the information sharing mechanisms used by UKBA were constantly improving and that this type of information was already considered when producing these strategies.  
26. Michael Spurr welcomed the valuable work being undertaken by the IAP, however he said that given the current economic situation, it was important to be realistic about what could be taken forward and prioritise the key pieces of work.  The Chair echoed these thoughts and thanked Lord Harris for his update. 

Agenda Item 5: Presentation of the Findings of the IPCC’s Research Study Examining Deaths in Police Custody
27. The Chair invited Philip Geering and Maria Hannan to provide an overview of the key findings from the IPCC’s eleven-year study of deaths in or following police contact between 1998/99 and 2008/09.  Philip Geering stated that the aim of this research was to help identify learning from death in police custody investigation reports in order to inform police policies and practice.  He added that the IPCC were hoping to publish this research in December 2010, once it had been peer reviewed.  The Chair took the opportunity to remind Board members about the confidentiality of Board papers and stressed that these should not be circulated outside of the Board.
28.
Philip Geering invited Maria Hannan to present the main findings from this study.  She informed the Board that completed IPCC investigation reports, inquest verdicts and post mortem findings formed the basis of the data for the study.  She reported that there had been 333 deaths over the eleven-year period, with the number falling from 49 deaths in 1998/99 to 15 in 2008/09.  She said that the removal of ligature points within custody cells, as well as better risk assessment procedures were a possible explanation for this reduction.  She explained that the most common causes of death were natural causes, overdoses, suicides and injuries received prior to detention.  The majority of all deaths were due to natural causes, which accounted for 31% of all deaths in the study.  Of all the natural cause deaths, 21 were also related to alcohol and/or drugs.  She stated that the study found that there were 44 suicides across the 11 years, 34 of which were hangings.  The majority of these (14) occurred in 1998/99.  She said that seventeen individuals died after being detained under Section 136 of the Mental Health Act 1983 and being taken to a place of safety.  Of these 17 individuals, 9 were taken to police custody as a place of safety instead of hospital.  For 16 individuals, the cause of death was classed as restraint related (either primary or secondary cause of death).  
29.
Maria Hannan explained that the IPCC had analysed the data available to them to identify individuals who had mental health, alcohol, drug or restraint issues associated with their case.  The study found that there were some large overlaps between these factors.  Of the 333 people in the sample, 184 had an alcohol factor, 120 a drugs factor and 58 a mental health factor.  She said that there were 87 people who were restrained at any point prior to their death and of these, over half had a drugs factor.  She added that when tested for statistical significance, the study found that people from Black or Minority Ethnic (BME) groups and foreign nationals were more likely to have been restrained during some point of contact with the police.

30.
Furthermore, Maria Hannan mentioned that the study had found that out of the 247 detainees who were booked into custody and liable for a risk assessment at a police station, only 49% of these were risk assessed.  In 78 cases, the detainees had no risk assessment undertaken.  The report also highlighted issues surrounding checks and rousing not being undertaken as frequently or thoroughly as they should have been, even for individuals that had been identified as being particularly vulnerable.  She said that the most common method of rousing was simply the officer going to the cell door and not undertaking any physical rousing or asking questions. 

31.
She concluded that the report had identified 10 recommendations for consideration including developing protocols for dealing with intoxicated detainees, exercising safer restraint, improved procedures for the risk assessment, care of the detainee and medical provision and adherence to Code C of the Police and Criminal Evidence Act (PACE) with respect to risk assessment, checking and rousing.  She said that the IPCC believed that emphasis should be placed on rousing involving the physical use of stimulus to elicit a response from the detainee.  The report also recommended that healthcare professionals should ensure that their directions for custody staff on the frequency of checks required for a detainee should be written in the custody record and not just communicated orally. 
32.
The Chair thanked Philip Geering and Maria Hannan for their presentation and invited comments and questions from Board members.  Andy Hunt said that he welcomed the report, in particular the recommendation that police forces and healthcare professionals adhere to the Association of Chief Police Officer’s (ACPO) Safer Detention Guidelines.  He also welcomed the development of protocols around the rousing and checking of detainees who were under the influence of alcohol and/or drugs.  The Chair added that the Home Office were currently in the process of reviewing Code C of PACE in order to strengthen these requirements.  Selena Lynch said that as a coroner, she found that the lack of the provision of adequate healthcare was a recurring theme in the police deaths that she had been involved with.  She argued that it was important to ensure that protocols around checks and the rousing of detainees under the influence of alcohol or drugs were adhered to and there should not be a reliance on the use of CCTV to monitor these individual’s welfare.  She said that CCTV was not a credible alternative to physical checks and rousing.  Ian Smith agreed with this point and said he believed that CCTV should be seen as an enhancement, not the main method of monitoring detainees whilst in a police cell.  
33.
Richard Bradshaw highlighted that a submission was due to be sent to Ministers in November that would present the case for the transfer of commissioning responsibility for healthcare services within police custody suites to the NHS.  He stated that there were two important reasons for this piece of work.  Firstly, the transfer of healthcare commissioning to the NHS would help support better management of the healthcare needs of detainees in police custody.  Secondly, it would look at the issue of diversion for individuals with mental health issues who had committed low-level offences.  
34.
Deborah Coles welcomed the study however; she said she was still concerned about the number of deaths of those from BME groups within police custody.  Of further concern was that the IPCC were not able to identify the ethnicity of 10% of the cases involved in the study and this could mean that deaths from BME groups were under reported.  Maria Hannan agreed that these particular deaths could be under reported, as she said that the recording of ethnicity by the Police Complaints Authority (PCA) who produced the reports for the earlier cases was not as robust as it should have been.
Agenda Item 6: Overview of the Findings of Recent Research into Self-inflicted Deaths in Prisons 

35. The Chair invited Richard Bradshaw to provide an update to the Board on the findings of two recent studies into self-inflicted deaths in prisons.  Richard Bradshaw informed members that both reports highlighted that mental health issues were a significant factor in self-inflicted deaths.  He said that the first report, which had been produced by the Centre for Suicide Prevention at the University of Manchester, involved undertaking an analysis of 607 self-inflicted deaths in prison establishments in England and Wales between 1999 and 2005.  This found that people in segregation were significantly more likely to have a history of violence, alcohol misuse or contact with NHS mental health services.  He reported that it made a series of recommendations including the need to improve information sharing between health and segregation staff, and to ensure that comprehensive mental health assessments are undertaken to prevent self-inflicted deaths in a segregation setting.  He said that the report would be published on the Offender Health Research Network’s website in due course.
36.
Richard Bradshaw said that the second report entitled ‘A National Study of Self-Inflicted Deaths in Prison Custody in England and Wales from 1999 to 2007’ had been produced by the National Confidential Inquiry into Suicide and Homicide by People with Mental Illness.  This identified a significant upward trend in the number of prisoner self-inflicted deaths with a history of NHS mental health services contact, and in male prisoners with a history of alcohol misuse.  He explained that the report would be published on the website of the National Confidential Enquiry in due course and agreed to bring a more detailed paper on the findings of both of these studies to the next Board in February 2011.  ACTION: Richard Bradshaw to present a paper on the findings of these studies at the next Board meeting.
37.
Michael Spurr welcomed the findings from both of these reports and said that the deaths of prisoners with mental health issues and those in segregation units were of critical concern to NOMS.  He highlighted that there had been a downward trend in both the number of suicides in the general prison population and in segregation units over the last few years.  This had been due to a numbers of factors including the introduction of the Integrated Drug Treatment System (IDTS) and mental health in-reach services.  He acknowledged that further work was required to support prisoners with a history of alcohol misuse.  
38.
Jane Webb commented that there was a large amount of learning from natural cause deaths, as well as those that were self-inflicted.  She informed members that the PPO were due to publish a report shortly entitled: ‘Learning from PPO Investigations: Deaths from Circulatory Diseases’.  This report summarised 115 investigations into prisoner deaths that occurred between January 2007 and December 2009 due to heart related conditions.  She said that the report found that the average age at death from all circulatory diseases was 53, with 30% of these deaths occurring in prisoners aged less than 45.  The report outlined a number of implications for practice and highlighted the need for new or amended Prison Service guidance on deaths in custody, with a greater focus on deaths from natural causes.  The Head of Secretariat agreed to include a link to this document in the minutes of the meeting.  ACTION: Head of Secretariat to include a link to this document in the minutes of the meeting.  [Secretary’s Note: This document can be accessed at http://www.ppo.gov.uk/docs/deaths-from-circulatory-diseases.pdf].  
Agenda Item 7: Review of the Detention of Children for Immigration Purposes
39.
The Chair invited David Wood to update Board members on the UK Border Agency (UKBA) review of the detention of children for immigration purposes.  David Wood began by informing members that earlier in the year, UKBA had launched a public consultation to identify alternative options to detention for children.  He informed the Board that the way family cases were managed by UKBA was also a key focus for this review.  He added that since May 2010, UKBA had been working with a number of non-governmental organisations (NGOs) to review the current processes used when dealing with families in order to identify areas where these approaches could be strengthened to ensure that the welfare of children remained a priority during the deportation process.
40.
He said a number of initiatives were being taken forward as a result of this work in the form of a pilot.  Firstly, UKBA were developing guidance to provide better advice to families on their legal rights and options when faced with deportation.  Secondly, UKBA were aiming to provide better family support through the use of family conferences with officials in order to improve communication channels.  Thirdly, more of an onus was being placed on the swift deportation of families in order to avoid lengthy stays in Immigration Removal Centres (IRCs).  He added that UKBA were hoping that the results of this pilot and the review would be published in December 2010. 
41.
David Wood also informed the Board that UKBA had given a public commitment to develop a policy in relation to the commissioning of management reviews and investigations when incidents occurred within the detention estate.  This included independent investigations where there had been an arguable breach of Articles 2 or 3 of the European Convention on Human Rights.  He informed members that a draft of this policy had been sent to the legal team within NOMS for comments and he anticipated that the policy would be published in November.  The Chair thanked David Wood for his update and invited comments and questions from members.  Sue Berelowitz said that she welcomed the work that was being undertaken in relation to the detention of children and said that the Children’s Commissioner for England and Wales would continue to work with UKBA to ensure that the welfare of child remained paramount.  She expressed concern that the move to cease overnight detention at Dungavel House meant that families would have to endure long journeys to Yarl’s Wood IRC.  She also believed that the option of Assisted Voluntary Returns needed to be better communicated to families.  
42.
David Wood reported that UKBA and the Department of Health had signed a Memorandum of Understanding in September concerning a feasibility study into the future arrangements for healthcare commissioning in the detention estate.  He said that the study was being led by the Department of Health and was expected to be completed in the autumn.   
Agenda Item 8: Reports and Issues from Members

Coroner Reform Programme
43.
Deborah Coles expressed her disappointment at the Government’s recent announcement that as part of the Public Bodies Bill, the Chief Coroner of England and Wales would be abolished in both body and function.  She voiced her concern at this decision because, she said amongst other things, the new Chief Coroner position would have provided a valuable mechanism to share learning from death in custody cases.  She said that furthermore, the appointment of a Chief Coroner would have helped to address some of the issues raised at the Board including the delays to death in custody inquests and the lack of effective powers available to coroners to follow up recommendations made within Rule 43 Reports.  
44.
Selena Lynch agreed and stated that despite numerous reviews into the reformation of the coronial system, no recommendations of any substance had been taken forward and the coronial system simply could not be expected to improve with its current lack of resources.  She added that the Coroners and Justice Act had offered a real opportunity to make a strong impact on the service however; she believed that the withdrawal of the Chief Coroner post had significantly weakened the potential impact of the Act.  She argued that the proposals to transfer some of the functions of the Chief Coroner to the Department of Health and Ministry of Justice were not adequate.
45.
Lord Toby Harris highlighted that the IAP had made a number of recommendations in relation to the remit of the Chief Coroner at the Ministerial Board in March 2010, which had been supported by Board members and that these were now effectively in a vacuum.  He said that the IAP would need to seek assurances that consideration was being given to taking these recommendations forward via alternative means as part of the ongoing work in this area.  Pat Baskerville agreed that she would write to the Coroners and Burials Unit (CBU) within the Ministry of Justice on behalf of the Board to request that these recommendations are referenced in any Ministerial submissions on this matter and to seek these assurances.  ACTION: Pat Baskerville to write to the CBU within MOJ regarding the recommendations accepted at the Board in March 2010 in relation to the Chief Coroner.  
Agenda Item 9: Date and Time of the Next Meeting Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody

46.
The Chair thanked members for their contributions and confirmed that the next meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody was due to take place on Thursday 10th February 2011 between 11.00am and 1.00pm.  He said that the venue for the next meeting would be confirmed in due course.  Barbara Bradbury informed members that this would be her last Ministerial Board meeting, as her tenure on the Independent Monitoring Board’s national council was about to end.  The Chair thanked Barbara for her contributions at the Board, a sentiment echoed by all Board members.
ACTION POINTS FROM MEETING HELD ON 17 JUNE 2010
	Action
	Owner


	Outcome

	Head of Secretariat to provide Sue Berelowitz with a copy of the statistics paper from the last meeting. 

	Jane Boys
	COMPLETED - A copy of this paper was sent following the last meeting.

	NOMS and the Youth Justice Board to ensure that Sue Berelowitz is included on the list of stakeholders that receive notification following a death in custody.

	Pat Baskerville & John Drew
	COMPLETED - Update to be provided under matters arising at the meeting.

	Secretariat to ensure that a comprehensive statistics paper on deaths in custody is presented to the Board once a year


	Jane Boys
	ONGOING - The next statistics paper will be presented to the Board in March 2011.

	Head of Secretariat to include a link to the PPO’s bereaved families’ survey with the minutes of the meeting

	Jane Boys
	COMPLETED – A Link to this document was included in the minutes of the Ministerial Board on 17th June 2010.

	Lord Harris to provide an update to the Ministerial Board on the work being taken forward by the IAP on the recommendations from the family listening report

	Lord Harris
	COMPLETED – Update to be provided under Agenda Item 4 at the meeting.

	Board members to send the Secretariat any comments on the NOMS Learning Strategy and suggested themes for future learning bulletins / workshops

	All 
	COMPLETED - No feedback was received from members. 

	Crispin Blunt MP to discuss the issue of coronial reform with Jonathon Djangoly MP

	Crispin Blunt MP
	ONGOING – Update to be provided under matters arising at the meeting.

	Head of Secretariat to ensure that strategic issues arising from INQUEST casework to be included as agenda item at the next Ministerial Board meeting

	Jane Boys
	ONGOING – This item will be included on the agenda for the next meeting being held in February 2011.

	Head of Secretariat to ensure that a presentation of an overview of the IPCC’s findings into their eleven year death in police custody study is included as an agenda item at the next Ministerial Board meeting.

	Jane Boys
	COMPLETED – IPCC to present their findings under Agenda Item 5 at the meeting.
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